PIPE & NORTH PIPE LAKES PROTECTION & REHABILITATION DISTRICT

MARCH, 2004 NEWSLETTER
WATER QUALITY COMMITTEE (WQC) QUESTIONNAIRE—The Water Quality Committee consists of the following members: Larry Bresina (Chairman), Jan Breyer, Joe Errigo, Dick Hollar, Ken Jensen, Ron Nelson, Tom O’Hern, Ron Vantine, Lou Fornetti, Dan Paulson, Joe Ward, Jerry Weinkauf and Mike Zenner. Last November they were asked to complete a questionnaire concerning the five following categories: lake use, water clarity, shorelands, aquatic plants and fish conditions. They were asked to rank these categories in order of importance and give their opinions regarding the future condition of each category if we did nothing or if some sort of action was taken as a result of a lake management plan. Now, keep in mind that the following comments are simply the thoughts and opinions of the Committee as of last November and may change as more information and the consultant’s report becomes available. However, this does give you an opportunity for you to compare your thoughts and opinions with those who will be responsible for drafting any future plans.

The table below shows the average order of importance (1-most important to 5-least important) among 12 of 14 possible respondents for the lake categories noted above.





AVERAGE ORDER OF IMPORTANCE




      Pipe Lake



  North Pipe Lake




Water clarity
  1.4


Water clarity
  1.2




Shorelands
  2.8


Shorelands
  3.0



Uses

  3.3


Aquatic plants
  3.2




Aquatic plants
  3.5


Fish

  3.2




Fish

  3.5


Uses

  3.8

Water clarity stands out strongly as the most important category for both lakes. The quality of the shoreland is the second most important category for both lakes. Shoreland quality was rated a little more important for Pipe than for North Pipe primary because most already feel the quality of the North Pipe shoreland is better than Pipe. The other three categories, with only minor differences, were rated about equal to each other in importance.

Individual comments for each of the categories were analyzed for common themes and noted below:

Uses: Most respondents foresee continued increases in motorized boating. Personal watercraft and larger powerboats are a concern. Through lake management (the Lake District), the respondents see the need for introducing some form of use limits or police activities.

Water Clarity: Without some kind of lake management effort, most respondents expect clarity to decrease in the future. Only 2 or 3 people respectively thought that clarity would stay the same on Pipe and North Pipe. With some sort of lake management activity, there was a unanimous desire to improve the clarity or at least maintain the current clarity.

Shorelands: Respondents expect shorelands to stay about the same as they are now or possibly lose some natural shorelands in the future if lake management is not active. A strong desire exists to increase natural shorelands on Pipe Lake. Preservation is the strongest sentiment for North Pipe.

Aquatic Plants: Generalization of expectations for aquatic plants was not straightforward because strong similarities were not dominant among respondents. Definite concern exists that exotics will begin to entrench. Increased “weeds” appears undesirable to some respondents while others mention more “good” plants. Respondents generally think lake management will help prevent exotics and do “helpful” things for the native plants.

Fish: Respondents are concerned that fishing quality may decline. They want more game fish. They see lake management as a way to improve fishing.

As of this writing, the analysis of our lake data has not been completed so our consultant’s recommended actions (if any) are not known. Discussion of the first draft of the consultant’s report will start with a WQC meeting on April 2. They will attempt to give you some key info from this report in late April and discussions will be held at a Special Meeting on May 22. It will not be until after this special meeting that the WQC will propose finalized plans. The District Board must then approve the recommendations before submitting them to a vote by members at the Annual Meeting in late summer.

WHAT YOU CAN DO—OK past newsletters have brought you information regarding the analysis that goes into lake studies, introduced you to some concepts and showed you the current status of our lakes. When our consultant completes his analysis, we (by we I mean all of us) will derive a Lake Management Plan (LMP) to help us preserve our most valuable resource. There are, however, some things YOU can do toward preserving our resource without the establishment of a LMP. 

· Make sure your septic tank is operation properly, maintain it properly and have it pumped as required so as to prevent wastewater from leaching into the lake.

· Be sure you are not depositing “gray” water into the lake (i.e. water from your sink, shower, washing machine, etc.)

· Obey the ban on phosphorus fertilizers within 1000 feet of a lake.

· Do not use weed killers anywhere close to the lake.

· Do not dump leaves, grass clippings or other organic matter into the lake; in fact you should rake as many leaves out of the lake as you can. Leaves in the lake will decompose and deposit phosphorus into the lake.

· Do not allow any ashes from burned leaves, campfires, etc. to be washed into the lake as they contain high levels of phosphorus.

· Do everything you can to preserve the trees and natural growth from your house to the shoreline. You could be in violation of Polk County’s Shoreland Protection Ordinance if you remove trees from your lakeside yard. A permit is required.

· Do everything you can to prevent or slow down water runoff from your land during a rainfall. This can be done by diverting the water flow or by filtering through a buffer zone.

· Runoff can be diverted by constructing some sort of “dam” (simply a 6-8” high seeded, grassy dirt wall will be effective with low or moderately sloped lawns). Divert the water to a low area or a wetland or any area that will slow or stop the flow.

· You can increase infiltration of rain on your property by establishing a suitable buffer zone along your lakeshore by leaving or establishing native vegetation (forestland and forest under story, native grasses and native shrubs). I will talk more about buffer zones in a later newsletter; but suffice it to say now that a suitable buffer zone a minimum of 35’ wide can settle out 50-100% of the solid particles. In addition, a 35’ buffer zone can remove as much as 40-75% of the phosphorus contained in runoff water.

· Pick up pet waste and dispose of it where it will not make its way to the lake during a rainstorm.

· Leave aquatic plants in the littoral zone—including emergent, free-floating and submergent plants. They reduce the impact of waves, help stabilize banks and prevent erosion. Do disturb them when boating.

· Respect the slow-no-wake-zones on lakes. Motorboats may not operate faster than slow-no-wake within 100 feet of a dock, raft pier or buoyed restricted area. Personal watercrafts (jet skies) may not operate faster than slow-no-wake speeds within 200 feet of shore on any lake.

OFFICAL NOTICE OF DISTRICT BOARD AND SPECIAL MEETINGS—The next meeting of the Board of Commissioners is scheduled for May 22 at 8:30 a.m. at Christ Lutheran Church on the corner of “T” & “G”. The Board has called a Special Meeting of the District for May 22 at 10:30 a.m. also at Christ Lutheran Church. It is very important that you make plans to attend this meeting. Our consultant will be there to discuss the results of his analysis and answer questions. Members of the WQC will also be present to hear your comments. An agenda will be published later but other items will be the picnic, boat parade and a few business matters. Put this meeting info on your calendar now and plan to attend.

ANNUAL PICNIC—This year’s picnic will be held on Saturday, August 14. Some details and discussions will be presented at the Special Meeting noted above. We are REALLY in need of a co-chairperson (one person has stepped up and agreed to co-chair). The Board has attempted to formalize and detail the duties and responsibilities of the picnic chairperson to better define their role and what needs to be done as follows:

AUTHORITY AND RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE PICNIC CHAIRPERSON(s)
1. The maximum expense for the picnic will be proposed by the Commission in its annual budget and approved by the people at the annual meeting. It requires a majority of the Commission to approve any increase to that amount and must be done in advance of the picnic date. If significantly more participants attend the picnic than anticipated, the Chair may authorize up to $100 for additional food and beverage on site the day of the picnic. Beginning in 2005, the maximum expense will be determined by the revenues and donations collected at the previous year's picnic.

2. The Picnic Chair is responsible for selecting the date, site, food, games, prizes, etc. for the picnic. The picnic should reflect the Commission's purpose in sponsoring a picnic: to facilitate property owners getting to know each other, to facilitate building relationships amongst property owners that leads to collaboration in addressing water quality and safety issues. The Picnic Chair should consider participant availability, site availability, volunteer availability and the advantages of  early, mid or late summer timing in selecting the date. The Picnic Chair is also responsible for assigning volunteers. The Commission will advertise the picnic and make multiple announcements to solicit volunteers, but the Chair will make all volunteer assignments.

3. There is no assumption that the components of the picnic should be identical year to year. The Picnic Chair should take Commission suggestions, past Chair recommendations and participant suggestions into consideration when planning the picnic - but the decisions belong to the Chair. 

4. The Chair is accountable for preparing a budget that does not exceed the Commission authorized total expense amount for the picnic and reflects all costs and any assumed donations. The Commission should be informed at least three weeks prior to the picnic of any significant changes that could impact the tone or participation levels of the picnic (for example the use of only donated prizes, the restrictions of beverages to beer and pop only, a change of site, the provision of games only for small children). It is the intent of the Commission to provide activities that will encourage whole families to attend.

5. The Picnic Chair must provide timely announcement of the time and place of the picnic to our constituents.

6. The Picnic Chair is accountable for ensuring that all invoices and receipts are presented to the Treasurer for reimbursement. It is recommended that this be completed no later than  three weeks after the picnic. 
7. The Picnic Chair is accountable for providing  the Commission a brief written summary of attendance, the picnic costs, content and recommendations for possible changes or successful areas to continue in the future. It is recommended that this report be submitted within a month of the picnic. Also recommendations for the amount of each food/beverage items to be purchased next year should be given and compared with that purchased for the current year. In addition, the Chair should provide an inventory of all picnic items on-hand at the conclusion of the picnic.

